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Update on Wider Re-opening at Alverton 
 
Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
When we took the decision not to follow the Government’s call for schools to re-open more widely for certain year groups on June 
1st, we promised that this position would be regularly reviewed. Indeed, senior leaders and governors have met each week to discuss 
this situation and to review our decisions on re-opening. 
 
We are well aware that these are difficult times for our community and for our families. Whilst we have been open continuously 
since the lockdown began for children of key workers, we know that there is growing pressure on parents in non-key worker roles to 
return to work, and there are also significant financial, emotional and mental pressures on families who have been in lockdown since 
March. 
 
The reason we did not re-open on June 1st is that we simply did not have the evidence to convince us that it was safe to do so. The 
lack of scientific and medical evidence to support the demands to open schools more widely has put school leaders across the 
country in an impossible position. This led to each school having to make their own decisions on re-opening based on what they 
believed to be the right thing to do. The result is that we have a patchwork of school provision both locally and across England, with 
the whole issue of school re-opening becoming hugely politicised and divisive.  
 
I absolutely stand by the decisions we took in May. Based upon what we knew (and perhaps more importantly didn’t know) at the 
time, I simply could not say that it was safe to re-open the school more widely on June 1st, and I believe that this decision reflected 
the views of the vast majority of our parents and staff. Indeed, I am proud of the fact that our school has not closed at all since 
lockdown began, enabling key workers to continue to carry out their roles, whilst also providing high-quality home school learning for 
all of our children. I cannot praise our staff highly enough for the dedication and professionalism they have shown throughout this 
crisis.  
 
In reviewing our current position with regard to re-opening, a number of things have changed, and many have not. The easing of 
lockdown has led to changing expectations within our community, the re-opening of shops on June 15th, the likelihood of the two 
metre social distancing rules being relaxed and the lack of clarity on what is, and is not, allowed in terms of behaviour to manage the 
virus has created a perceptible change in how the crisis is being seen by many people.  
 
In terms of the scientific and medical evidence to support a wider re-opening of schools, little has changed. We know that effective 
social distancing in school remains unrealistic. It is perhaps too early to say if this re-opening has impacted significantly on the spread 
of the virus. What we know is that the virus has not gone away, and the chances of a second spike or wave of infection are real. The 
fact that our country has the highest COVID-19 death rate in Europe is reason enough to proceed with caution. That said, although 
the ‘R’ rate in the South West is now above 1, the number of cases in Cornwall seems to be relatively low at present.  
 
With this in mind, we have decided to move carefully towards a position where we re-open for some children from Monday 29th 
June. This re-opening will aim to bring back children in Reception (initially) and then Year 6 before the term ends in July. To this 
end, we will be contacting parents of Reception children on Monday to ascertain if they wish their children to return so that we 
can plan accordingly. Year 6 parents will be contacted later next week. Our plans may, of course, need to change if anything alters 
significantly in terms of the spread of the virus locally or nationally. 
 
We need to be clear that this will not be a return to business as normal. Children will need to be in small groups (‘bubbles’) and this 
will limit the number of children we can have in school since each ‘bubble’ will need a room and a teacher and the availability of both 
are finite. This capacity is further reduced by the need to continue to provide cover for the 35 key worker children who are currently 
in school. A wider re-opening also means that staff will be needed in school more regularly and we will not therefore be able to 
maintain the same level of home-learning provision as has been available until now, certainly within Reception and Year 6. 
 
I hope that this clarifies our current position. We are grateful for your continued support for our school and we will continue to keep 
you informed of any changes as quickly as possible. 
 
Best wishes 
 
Martin Higgs 
Headteacher 
 



Remember – safeguarding is  everyone’s 
responsibility 
If you have a safeguarding concern, please 
contact Martin Higgs (Designated     
Safeguarding Lead) at 
head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk or, if it is 
out of school hours, please contact the 
Multi Agency Referral Agency on 0300 
1231 116;  
E-mail: 
multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk  

Contacting School 
Please be aware that 

whilst school remains 

open for some children, 

there will be no 

admittance to the 

building or grounds for 

any parents, visitors or 

children not currently at 

school. If you need to 

contact us, please do so 

by email 

(secretary@alverton.cor

nwall.sch.uk) or by 

calling the office 

between 9am- 1pm, 

Monday to Friday on 

01736 364087. 

mailto:head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk
mailto:multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk


To stop the spread of coronavirus (COVID-19), you should try to avoid close 
contact with anyone you do not live with. 
This is called social distancing. 

Stay at home as much as possible. 
It's very important to stay at home as much as possible. 
There are only a few specific reasons to leave your home, including: 

for work, if you cannot work from home 

going to shops to get things like food and medicine, or to collect things 
you've ordered 

to exercise or spend time outdoors 

for any medical reason, to donate blood, avoid injury or illness, escape risk 
of harm, provide care or help a vulnerable person. 
When outside your home, it's important to try to stay 2 metres (3 steps) away 
from anyone you do not live with. 
https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/  

0800 678 1602 

0300 123 3393 

0808 802 6666 

 
 
 
 
 

0344 411 1444 

This is an unusual time and we 

are conscious that some people 

and families will be finding it 

difficult. We have included 

some helpline numbers on this 

page in case anyone finds them 

useful. 

Penzance CTIPA Foodbank 
The CTIPA Foodbank in Penzance has let us 
know that it is no longer necessary to 
obtain a voucher to receive food from 
them and that they are open every day at 
the moment. If their support would be 
helpful to you at this time, just phone 
Veryan or Adele in the office in confidence 
on 01736 364087 and they can phone the 
Foodbank for you who will be able to help. 
The Foodbank are extremely busy at the 
moment and are very grateful for any 
donations. 

 

https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/


 

Online Safety 

Whilst there are huge benefits to being online in order to stay connected to family and friends during this period, many 
parents may feel concerned about the activities and content their children are accessing. This guidance outlines resources to 
help keep children safe from different risks online and where to go to receive support and advice. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online/coronavirus-covid-19-
support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online 

https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online&data=02%7C01%7Cjohn
https://eur03.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fgovernment%2Fpublications%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-keeping-children-safe-online%2Fcoronavirus-covid-19-support-for-parents-and-carers-to-keep-children-safe-online&data=02%7C01%7Cjohn


Free School Meals  

At this time, many families may find themselves eligible for Free School Meals and Pupil Premium who previously 

did not meet the criteria. Please read this page carefully to find out if you are now eligible. Our Pupil Premium 

Parent Guide is being sent home alongside today’s newsletter to provide you with more information.  

Cornwall Council are continuing to process new applications for Free School Meals. Please ensure that you read 

the eligibility criteria before applying and complete the online application form if you are eligible.  

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-

school-meals-and-pupil-premium/  

Postal applications are currently not being accepted but, if you are unable to apply online, you can call the Free 

School Meals team on 01872 323298 and a member of the team will call you back to complete the application over 

the phone. Please make sure that your phone will accept calls from a private number. 

NB All Key Stage 1 (Reception, Year 1 and Year 2) pupils are entitled to receive a free school meal as part of the 

Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) initiative, regardless of what benefits are being claimed. Whilst schools 

are closed to most pupils during the current Covid-19 pandemic, schools are not required to provide meals or 

vouchers to Key Stage 1 children who usually receive free meals under the Universal Infant Free School Meals 

scheme but are not currently attending school. 

However, some children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 and receiving Universal Infant Free School Meals (as 

well as all Key Stage 2 children) may have an underlying entitlement to benefits-related Free School Meals. 

Schools will make arrangements for these children to receive free meals through food parcels or supermarket 

vouchers. 

Your child may be eligible for benefits-related free school meals if you, or the child themselves in their own right, 

receives of any of the following benefits: 

 Income Support (IS) 

 Job Seekers' Allowance (Income-Based) and equal based Job Seekers Allowance 

 Income Related Employment and Support Allowance (ESA-IR) and equal based Employment and Support 

Allowance 

 Child Tax Credit (CTC) with an annual income of less than £16,190 

 Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit 

 Guarantee Element of Pension Credit (GPC) 

 Immigration and Asylum Act 1999 (IAA) Support 

 Universal Credit - Your household income must be less than £7,400 a year (after tax and not including any 

benefits you get) as assessed by earnings from up to three of your most recent assessment periods 

If you are claiming the benefits listed below you are NOT eligible for free school meals, regardless of what other 

benefits/credits are being claimed: 

 Working Tax Credit 

 Contribution-Based Job Seeker's Allowance and/or Contribution-Based Employment and Support Allowance 

However, you will be temporarily eligible to claim free school meals if you receive a Working Tax Credit run-on, 

which is the payment you may receive for a further four weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit. 

If you think that your child is eligible for Free School Meals, we strongly recommend that you contact Cornwall 

Council as detailed above. 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-school-meals-and-pupil-premium/
https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-school-meals-and-pupil-premium/

